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The Panelists 
 
Jim Oulton, a counsellor and therapist with the Capital District Mental Health 
Program, facilitates support groups with clients who are diagnosed with Gender 
Identity Disorder and who are currently involved in gender/sex transition. He has 
been involved with the GLBTI Primary Health Care Initiative of the CDHA, 
currently titled "Pride Health." The Transgender Health Working Group is an 
offshoot of that Initiative and has been particularly focused on the coordination of 
health care for Transgender people in the region. Jim presented a paper in June, 
2006, at the National Social Work Conference on “Cultural Competency in a 
Changing World: From Transphobia to Transpositive Social Work Practice."  
 
Anastacia Montgomery, whom most people call "Staci," is an openly transgender 
woman who was born and educated in Halifax. She withdrew from the corporate 
world and devoted herself to propagating communal unity and equal rights. A 
strong sense of social justice and the need to help others has propelled her to 
become active in the lgbti community. She is actively involved with many 
individuals and groups, working to dispel the myths surrounding transpeople. Her 
work surrounding diversity remains ongoing, having done lectures, presentations 
and workshops for universities, government agencies, and for the private sector. 
She is an employment counselor with LakeCity Employment Services 
Association a non profit organization dedicated to helping those with mental 
health issues find employment. 
 
Patrick McAtamney is a twenty-year old trans guy who accepted his 
transgenderism three years ago. He began hormone replacement therapy in 
November of 2006 and has just had his first surgery in steps to attaining the body 
he will comfortable in. He speaks on panels and offers whatever services he can 
to inform others of transgender issues. 
 
 
The Conversation 
 
Staci spoke of her life story, highlighting how difficult it was to prove to the 
medical community and to others that she was really a person with sexual 
dysphoria. She had married at the age of 20, and they had children. “It was not 



an easy road” she has taken, but she would not change what she had done. She 
is “contented for the first time in [her] life.” 
 
Patrick spoke of the chances and the risks he took in coming out. He spoke of 
the difference between women and men as being “subtle” and “difficult to define.” 
There is “no easy recipe on how to be a man or a woman.” He spoke of gender 
as not being the sole identity of his life. Being trans is not a rebellion against the 
socialization of childhood. The feeling of gender and body-sex dysphoria within 
their bodies makes transitioning necessary to become a happy, functioning 
person.  He had to become content with the compromises that are involved in 
body reconstruction. He spoke of how difficult it was once he had begun the 
hormone treatment. He had to bind his chest, which is not without physical 
dangers, so he would be able to go out in public. Since “how people regard me is 
still important to me.” Being a gendered being is not a matter of “what is in the 
pants . . . but of what is in the guts.” He is “happy with [his] transition.”  
 
Jim Oulton spoke of his work with people transitioning in the Capital Health 
District. The International Standards of Care have begun to interpret 
transgenderism as a more social and cultural expression of identities. There are 
two assumptions underlying his work. 1. Working in the transitioning process of 
movement from one gender or sex to another is a field that is difficult to “fix” 
since the ground is changing, and we need to move toward a language to 
describe this process that does not pathologize. 2. There have always been 
transgendered expressions of identities across all time, cultures, and species. 
The danger lies in buying into a binary view of gendered expressions. Living in a 
binary world does not make individuals happy or whole. There is a diversity in 
gender identities. 
 
Jim spoke of four parameters he finds useful in his work. 1. There is the male 
and female continuum. 2. There is the gender identity continuum of man to 
woman, in which what we mean by “man” and “woman” is socially constructed. 3. 
The parameter of gender performance along the line from masculine to feminine 
and everything in between focuses on how we present ourselves and how our 
bodies and behaviours are read by others. 4. The sexual orientation of the 
person is also a consideration, covering the full range of orientations. 
 
The concept of transgender covers a broad spectrum of sexualities, including 
transvestites, transsexuals, femininized males, masculinized females, the 
pangendered, etc. The terms used in the government procedures to approve 
someone for transitioning is gender identity disordered (GID) and gender identity 
that is not otherwise specified (NOS). The International Standards of Care 
considers the aspects of eligibility (which involves the medical diagnosis) and 
readiness (which involves the individual’s strength of identity). If the individual’s 
identity is weak, the individual is not accepted for the transition. 
 



For the consideration of readiness, aspects like the following influence the 
diagnosis: all the psychic and social features, intellectual considerations, medical 
aspects, social dimensions like family and job and financial resources, ego 
strength, biosocial aspects, etc.  If the individuals pass eligibility and readiness 
measures, they are approved for hormone treatment and surgery.  In Nova 
Scotia the transition is never viewed as cosmetic as in BC. Autoeroticism used to 
be a caution against transitioning but is now no longer a barrier. If there is 
agreement on the readiness and eligibility, there is a three-month period before 
the referral is made. Hormones are then administered for a year before the 
surgery is scheduled. 
 
Jim spoke of the fear and the hatred of difference that individuals have to cope 
with as they struggle with the issues of transitioning and in their lives before 
transitioning. “People beat people up because they are different.” He 
underscored the need for our culture to open the spaces and tolerance around 
people’s gender presentations. We need to keep the gender categories open and 
to avoid the simplicity and distortion of binaries. 
 
 
Handouts 
 
Rupert Raj, “Selected Resources for Family Members and Partners of 
Transpeople and the Care Providers Who Support Them.” LBGTT Counsellor, 
Sherbourne Health Centre, Toronto, ON. August 2007. rraj@sherbourne.on.ca 
416-324-4174 
 
“Transgender Health Program” of Vancouver Costal Health. 
http://www.vch.ca/transhealth/ 
 


